OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 05.07.16.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 5th July 2016 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
P Phillips (Chairman), S Fardon, M. Frampton, P Jones, S Nicholas, P Olney, G Sansom, R Saunders, J Walker, P White the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 1 member of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session: 

	
	None

	
	

	2.
	Apologies: 

	
	None

	
	

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:  

	
	Cllr. White for item 23 as Chair of the Village Hall Management Committee.  Cllr. Nicholas for item 23 as a relative of a Village Hall Committee member
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Co-option of New Councillor:
	

	
	Mr. Abbott had volunteered to join the Council.  Mr. Abbott introduced himself.
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Jones, seconded by Cllr. Olney that he be co-opted
	

	
	Resolved
	

	
	Cllr. Abbott completed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 7th June 2016:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways – resident’s request concerning the correct width of the High Street footway had been resolved by Highways.  Water leak in Station Road had been investigated by Anglian Water and none of their pipes were leaking therefore referred to Bedford BC for investigation of the drains.  Transportation Team were carrying out a safety assessment of the Westfield Road/Church Lane junction and awaiting their report.  Overgrown tree on Ruffs Furze verge reported to Bedford BC.
	

	
	Post Office Parking – Royal Mail had advised that the Sector Manager had spoken to drivers parking in Reynes Drive but vehicles were still parking 
	

	
	Burleigh Place Trees – Clerk had chased Bedford BC to trim and work to be carried out by mid-July
	

	
	Parsonage Close rowan – contractor would plant a replacement rowan if he had a suitable pot grown specimen.  Otherwise tree would be replaced in the autumn
	

	
	Allotments – only one half plot was now unlet.  Cllr. Nicholas advised that a volunteer had offered to strim the plot and matting left over from the track could be used to cover it so it would not need to be rotovated.
	

	
	Village Planting – a resident had offered to help weed and water the plants at the War Memorial and Chair had thanked her.  Clerk had written and thanked residents who were undertaking the planting
	

	
	
	

	7.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 7th June 2016: 
	Action

	
	None
	


	8.
	Reports:
	Action

	
	Network Meeting 27.06.16.
	

	
	Councillors had been unable to attend
	

	
	
	

	9.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	a) Engagement Evening 13.06.16.
	

	
	Chair & Cllrs. Frampton & Jones attended the meeting.  Cllr. Frampton reported that the Police & Crime Commissioner was upbeat about tackling rural crime but the police budget for the whole of Bedfordshire was only £100 million.  There were 6 burglaries per day in Bedfordshire, most of which were in Luton and Operation Fidelity had been launched to combat these.  From 01.07.16. crime data would once again be sent to parishes.  Police were recruiting more Special Constables, 42 would be starting shortly and it was hoped this would rise to 90 by Christmas and a proposal to share premises and office staff with the Fire Service was being considered.  The new PCSO for Oakley and 10 other parishes was James Dancer at james.dancer@bedfordshire.pnn.police.uk and the rural crime officer was Tau Chamboko on 07950 333101.  A follow up meeting would be held on 10.09.16.
	


	
	b) PCC Parish Councils’ Forum 10.09.16.
	Action

	
	Cllrs. Jones & Walker to attend
	PJ/JW
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	There was 1 reported crime in April – a theft in Parsonage Close and 4 in May – a theft in Farrows Close, anti-social bahaviour in Grange Close & Hunts Path and a vehicle crime in The Drive
	


	 10.
	Average Speed Cameras:
	Action

	
	Pavenham Road cameras were now operating and Church Lane & Lovell Road cameras were working but not yet enforcing.  144 enforcement notices had been issued since the cameras were installed.  Bedford BC intended to invoice Council for their £60,000 contribution in September.  Chair had spoken to the resident parking on the verge in Church Lane and the vehicle was now parking on the road away from the camera capture zone.
	Clerk



	  11.
	New Village Entrance Signs:
	Action

	
	Clerk had forwarded the additional drawing to sign makers and had received one quotation for £229.96 + VAT for 4 aluminium signs.  Awaiting further quotations.  Cllr. Sansom noted that Lavendon signs were very impressive and Clerk to ascertain who made them.
	Clerk



	12.
	Linch Furlong Disabled Parking:
	Action

	
	Clerk had received quotations for £34.00 + VAT including delivery but excluding a post for a 300mm x 600mm sign, £88.25 + VAT for a sign, a 5’ x 76mm ‘mot’ post, base plate, cap and clips and £165 for a 2500mm x 76mm post, sign, rails, clips & caps and an additional £150 to concrete in the sign.
Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Jones that quotation for £88.25 be accepted

Resolved

Cllr. White volunteered to concrete in the sign and Council thanked him
	Clerk
PW

	
	
	

	13.
	Riverside Meadow:
	Action

	
	a) new picnic tables
	

	
	Clerk had obtained quotations for one wheelchair accessible and one standard table for £752 + VAT, £918 + VAT and £1189 + VAT.  Clerk noted that picnic tables had not been included in the budget and Cllr. Saunders noted that the gate was not suitable for wheelchairs.   
	

	
	Therefore, proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Olney that quotation for £474.00 + VAT for one standard table to replace the damaged one be accepted and monies taken from the reserve
	

	
	Resolved
	Clerk

	
	Council agreed to consider a new gate and wheelchair accessible picnic table in the 2017/18 budget and Clerk to discuss with the Riverside meadow contractor creating a wheelchair accessible path
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) wild flower planting
	Action

	
	Cllrs. Sansom, Frampton, Jones & Olney had met with the contractor, who explained that the grass had been cut very short to reduce the nutrient levels in the soil and would then be seeded with wild flowers in the Autumn.  He had also created new access paths to the river and trimmed the lower branches of the trees.  Cllr. Sansom suggested an event in 2017 when the contractor could show residents the work being carried out in Riverside Meadow and Linch Furlong and that it should be advertised in the December Newsletter.
	PP

	
	
	

	
	c) tree fallen in river
	Action

	
	Tree had fallen from Riverside Meadow adjacent to the bridge.  Clerk had arranged for tree surgeon to remove at a cost of £450 + VAT.  Noted.
	

	
	
	

	14.
	Bottle Bank:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had advised that Wildman ceased collecting bottle banks 17.06.16. and the Borough arranged for Paul Riches Skips to collect their glass w.e.f. 20.06.16.  Council could join the Borough scheme at a cost of £70 per load.  Wildman had ceased emptying bottle banks and Council could either join the Borough scheme or make separate arrangements but any collector would have to be approved by Bedford BC before they could use the depot.  Riches had confirmed that they would charge £70 per load whether Council was in or out of the Borough contract.  Wilstead Skips do not empty bottle banks, Moores would charge £110 + VAT
Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. White that Council remain outside the Borough scheme but use Riches to empty the Council bottle bank
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	15.
	The Furlong Play Areas:
	Action

	
	Cllrs. Sansom & Walker had suggested Council consider refurbishing The Furlong play area.  Clerk to write to residents in The Furlong asking for their suggestions for equipment suitable for young people up to the age of 8.  Clerk would then ask play equipment companies for schemes and arrange a meeting with residents.
Clerk had chased contractors about the grass which had been missed on several occasions and the play area would be cut this week.  Clerk to ask contractors to blow the grass away from the equipment.
The spring on the gate had broken and Clerk to ask contractor to repair.
	Clerk
Clerk
Clerk
Clerk
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	16.
	Conservation Areas:
	Action

	
	Cllrs. Jones & Sansom & the Clerk met with Bedford BC Conservation Officers 27.06.16. to discuss the area between the church, bridges and the back of the houses in Church Lane and the Duke of Bedford cottages in the High Street.  Conservation Officers advised that architectural & historic merit would need to be demonstrated before a site could be designated as a Conservation Area and that a green space designation in the Local or Neighbourhood Plan would provide better protection.  Council agreed to wait for Bedford BC decision on green spaces to be included in the Local Plan.  Cllr. Olney confirmed that most of the Duke of Bedford cottages were not listed.
	

	
	
	

	17.
	HGVs at Willow Vale: 
	Action

	
	A Goods Vehicle Operators Licence notification had been put in the local press for parking of 5 heavy goods vehicles at Willow Vale.  Clerk had contacted Bedford BC Planning & Property Departments.  Planning advised that the Licence related to a removals company and provided they complied with the B2 provisions on the site there was nothing Planning could do to prevent them using it or in terms of the potentially dangerous access or the condition of the track.  Property Department had advised that Council could object as a tenant of the adjacent land on the grounds that it would affect the peaceful enjoyment of the area, there would be a conflict between pedestrians and HGVs and the access was a narrow, single track.  Cllr. Sansom had informed neighbours of the notification and added that the Traffic Commissioner had advised that objections could be made on noise, smell, pollution and the inappropriateness of the site because of the danger of the track and access onto the highway.  Clerk to object.
Cllr. Sansom had inspected Willow Vale track which did not need strimming
	Clerk



	
	
	

	18.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	HGVs in Pavenham Road
	

	
	Cllr. Sansom was concerned that HGVs, including 17½ ton vehicles with trailers, were continuing to use Pavenham Road on a daily basis.  They were only able to negotiate the crossroads with difficulty and drivers were concerned about hitting pedestrians on the footway.  Fifty-six houses exited onto Pavenham Road and many students walked to school therefore there was the potential for a serious accident. Cllr. Nicholas suggested cameras at the crossroads to document the problem and Cllr. Olney confirmed that Pavenham PC had not received any complaints.  Cllr. Olney added that there were two issues, the HGVs from the Pavenham warehouse and the consideration of narrow village roads in the Local Plan as the current policy was not robust.  Council agreed to ask Highways and Planning Departments to attend the October meeting to discuss.
	Clerk


	19.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the next Oakley Carnival would be held17.07.17. and she would follow up HGVs in Pavenham Road.  The hospital review had been paused indefinitely.   Bedford BC had to save £23m by 2020 and the Executive would be meeting 07.07.16. to consider a business transformation programme including a review of the Corporate Plan and digitising Borough Council operations.  Chair had been invited to the River Festival but was unable to attend so Cllr. Jones to go in his place.
	PJ


	20.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 7th June May 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 16/00995/TPO – fell elm, sycamore & cherry and crown reduce walnut by 2 – 3m at Hadlow, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 31.05.16.


	
	Application No.
	b) 16/00990/FUL – single storey side & rear extensions at 1 Copthorne Close

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 03.06.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 16/01264/FUL – single storey front & rear extensions at Westwood House, Church Lane


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 09.06.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 6/00912/LBC – remove, repair & reinstate windows at 28 High Street




	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission10.06.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	e) 16/01304/TPO – crown lift 2 red oak, & reduce ash & Norway maple at Lincroft School, Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 17.06.16.
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	Application No.
	f) 16/001274/FUL – 2 storey side & single storey front extension in place of garage & utility at 8 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 21.06.16.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	g) 16/01380/FUL – demolition of existing garage & rebuild at 55 Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 22.06.16.


	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 7th June 2016
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 16/01621/FUL – demolition of existing bungalow & erection of 2 storey detached dwelling & driveway at 72 Lovell Road




	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 16/01652/FUL – 2 storey front & rear extensions & loft conversion with dormer to side at 55 Church Lane


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 6/01711/TPO – reduce ash tree at The Drey, Westfield Road


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 16/01787/LBC & 16/01788/FUL – conversion of outbuilding to form one large room for community use at Old School, Lovell Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection


	
	e) Bedford BC Planning Workshop 26.09.16.
	Action

	
	No-one available
	


	21.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:
	Action

	
	a) meeting with developers
	

	
	Evening of 21.09.16. was the only date when councillors and NDP members were available.  Given that 13 sites had been put forward in Oakley, concerns had been raised that one evening meeting would be too long.  Council agreed to invite developers who had put forward land in the first Call for Sites on 21.09.16.and the remainder in October.  Clerk to arrange a second meeting and ask developers to email copies of any presentations before the meeting.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) update
	

	
	Council had met separately to discuss the Lincroft Playing Field proposal and had agreed to continue to oppose the 3G pitch at Lincroft School because of the noise, traffic and parking issues which would represent the majority of residents’ views.  Council would also continue to oppose the proposal to relocate the Playing Field as set out in the Call for Sites i.e. funded by the building of 250 dwellings adjacent to the site, on the basis of views expressed in the NDP questionnaire.
NDP Group was continuing to draft policies for the Oakley Plan.  One of the members’ relatives was a planning expert and had volunteered to review the draft document.  It would then be sent to councillors and Bedford BC for comment and a public exhibition would be held in October.  A consultant would be needed at this stage to check that the draft would pass the examination by the inspector.  Once the draft had been sent to the Borough, the Plan could be considered as an “emerging plan” and would carry more weight in planning decisions.  Cllr. Olney thanked NDP members for their hard work in preparing the draft.
	


	22.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	Bedford BC – library consultation
	

	
	Following the first consultation Bedford BC had put forward four options for the library service.  

A commissioned service whereby the Borough would continue to run the Library Hub and Shared Service in partnership with Central Bedfordshire Council and libraries, mobile library and Library Link services, could be run by another organisation under contract; a community supported model where some, or all of the libraries, could be either run or supported by the community; fewer libraries so that the number of libraries is reduced but Bedford Central Library is maintained and mobile and Library Link services extended and reduced hours so that there would be a decrease in all of the libraries’ opening hours by either one half day or a full day each week.

Council considered whether a community run service would be successful.  Cllr. Abbott noted that it had not worked in other parts of the country and Cllr. Olney was concerned that insufficient volunteers would be found.  Council therefore agreed to support the commissioned service option, emphasising the importance of the mobile library but requesting more accessible visit times 
	Clerk
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	23.
	Grant Applications:
	Action

	
	Oakley Village Hall had applied for £864 for external decoration of the building.  Total cost of the project was £864 and any shortfall would be taken from the reserves.  Balance at the end of June was £8,850.27    
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Sunders, seconded by Cllr. Walker that £864 be donated
	

	
	Resolved – s.137 donation
	Clerk

	
	
	

	24.
	Finance Matters:
	

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 30th June 2016
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 30.06.16.
	£89,849.82

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 30.06.16.
	£47,150.13

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£140,000.00

	
	
	

	Received since last meeting: 
	
	

	Gardening Club
	Directory
	£12.50

	Bedford BC
	Bottle bank glass
	£438.35

	O for Coffee
	Newsletter 
	£216.00

	HMRC
	VAT refund 2015/16
	£3,616.57

	Ostley
	Allotment
	£6.50

	NatWest
	Interest
	£3.91

	
	Total
	£4,293.83

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms June
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Clerk & litter picker/bus shelter cleaner salaries/pension June
	£1453.49
	d/d


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Warners
	Grass cutting June payment
	£643.50
	1268

	
	Wildman
	Emptying bottle bank 09.06.16.
	£66.00
	1269

	
	Tree People
	Removing fallen tree from river
	£540.00
	1270

	
	Dando
	Summer planting
	£72.40
	1271

	
	White Hart Press
	Printing summer Newsletter
	£675.00
	1272

	
	Oakley Properties
	RPI increase on cricket field rent 
	£10.07
	1273

	
	Village Hall
	Committee Room Hire 05.07.16. 4hrs @ £6/ph
	£24.00
	1274

	
	
	Total
	£3,638.29
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
	
	
	


	
	b) Amendment to Bank Mandate
	Action

	
	NatWest had still not amended the bank mandate & Council had been advised to submit new forms.  Bank would need a copy of the resolution to change the mandate therefore proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. Olney that Cllr. John Saunders be removed from the mandate and Cllrs. Frampton & Jones be added
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Clerk’s expenses
	Action

	
	Proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. White that expenses of £49.80 for the period April – June be paid
Resolved
	

	
	
	

	25.
	Date of next Council Meeting: 6th September 2016 
	


